

June 2, 2023

The Honorable Gavin Newsom Governor, State of California

The Honorable Toni G. Atkins Senate President Pro Tempore California State Senate

The Honorable Anthony Rendon Speaker of the Assembly California State Assembly The Honorable Nancy Skinner Chair, Senate Budget Committee California State Senate

The Honorable Phil Y. Ting Chair, Assembly Budget Committee California State Assembly

## **RE: Proposed Legislative Budget Actions and Additional Needs for Transit Operations Funding**

Dear Governor Newsom, Pro Tempore Atkins, Speaker Rendon, Senator Skinner, and Assemblymember Ting:

We write to you to today to thank the Legislature for its commitment to public transit, as reflected in recent budget actions, which would maintain the full funding commitment for the Transit and Intercity Rail Capital Program (TIRCP) established in the FY 2022-23 budget, create flexibility within the TIRCP to help region's address near-term operating deficits, establish new accountability measures for transit agencies, and set the stage for long-term, structural reform to transit funding and operations in California. We see these actions as critical, but unfortunately, insufficient for meeting the most pressing needs of California's transit agencies; therefore, we request that the state appropriate new funding to stabilize transit operations and support transit agencies' recovery from the pandemic.

This funding is necessary to protect transit service over the next several years, as California's transit agencies collectively face a multibillion funding shortfall, while also maintaining capacity to build transformative capital projects needed to meet our state's future mobility needs. Without such action, we will lose the significant progress the state has made toward our environmental, mobility, public health, and equity objectives; and irreparably harm a system that is central to California's climate leadership and global economic standing. Our organizations believe it is imperative that, as negotiations on the final budget proceed, the Legislature and the Administration continue to provide additional financial resources to support transit agencies.

In April, the California Transit Association put forward a series of proposed funding options and policy recommendations and in May, we shared an accountability and reform framework for your consideration. Several of these proposals were adopted by the Legislature in May, including:

- Maintaining the \$4 billion for the TIRCP committed as part of the FY 2022-23 transportation funding package as identified in AB/SB 180.
- Identifying various accountability measures for transit agencies designed to require them to revisit service models and implement ridership growth strategies.
- Extending various statutory relief measures that were originally included in the FY 2020-21 budget that would pause farebox recovery ratio and operating cost per hour metrics.
- Maintaining flexibility in the State Transit Assistance-State of Good Repair Program and expanding that same flexibility in Low Carbon Transit Operations Program.

These actions will result in hundreds of millions of dollars in flexible funding for transit operations and heightened accountability to the state and public on how funding will be used. However, as was presented to the Senate and Assembly budget committees earlier this year, transit agencies statewide estimate needing \$6 billion over the next five years to address impending operating deficits that threaten transit service and jobs statewide and to deliver increasingly effective, sustainable, safer, and equitable service.

In this difficult budget landscape, we understand that the Legislature and Administration may not be in a position to fully address the entire five-year need this year, but we urge you to bring additional resources to the table to ensure our lifeline transit services can survive and continue to evolve to meet the needs of everyday Californians. In receiving new funding, California's transit agencies are fully prepared to address the accountability concerns expressed by state legislators and abide by new requirements. Therefore, while we urge you to preserve the actions taken so far, we also ask that the Legislature and the Administration approve additional funding for transit operations, including from discretionary Cap and Trade funds. Additional options for consideration are included in the California Transit Association's funding request letter, dated April 25.

We thank you for acknowledging the needs of California's transit agencies and for your significant actions and engagement so far. We look forward to continuing to work with you over the next two weeks to identify additional funding for transit operations.

Sincerely,

Michael Pimentel, Executive Director California Transit Association

Jacklyn Cuddy, Executive Director California Association for Coordinated Transportation

Jeff Shaffer, Chairman California Conference Board of the Amalgamated Transit Union

Shane Gusman, Director
California Teamsters Public Affairs Council

Louie Costa, Director California State Legislative Board of Sheet Metal, Air, Rail and Transportation Workers Transportation Division (SMART-TD)

Robert Estrada, Regional Director Inlandboatmen's Union of the Pacific, Marine Division of the International Longshore & Warehouse Union

Christoph Mair, Legislative Advocate American Federation of State, County and Municipal Employees (AFSCME), AFL-CIO

Captain Ezra L. Hunter, Jr., Regional Representative International Organization of Masters, Mates & Pilots U.I.G.-P.M.R. / AFL-CIO

Michael Quigley, Executive Director California Alliance for Jobs

Jon Switalski, Executive Director Rebuild SoCal Partnership

Kiana Valentine, Executive Director Transportation California

James A. Thuerwachter, Legislative Advocate, CA State Council of Laborers

Tyler Munzing, Director of Government Affairs, American Council of Engineering Companies, California

Jenny Galaviz, Executive Director Mobility 21

Jim Wunderman, President and CEO Bay Area Council

Voleck Taing, Vice President, Government Relations Silicon Valley Leadership Group

Tracy Hernandez, Chief Executive Officer Los Angeles County Business Federation

Maria Salinas, President & CEO Los Angeles Area Chamber of Commerce

Luis Portillo, President & CEO San Gabriel Valley Economic Partnership

Wade Rose, President Advance SF

Rena Leddy, President
California Downtown Association

Drew Mercy, Executive Director AV Edge

Stephen Baiter, Executive Director
East Bay Economic Development Alliance

Cynthia Murray, President and CEO North Bay Leadership Council

JC Lacey, President
Crenshaw Chamber of Commerce

Bill Higgins, Executive Director California Association of Councils of Government

Stephanie Wiggins, CEO Los Angeles County Metropolitan Transportation Authority

Andrew B. Fremier, Executive Director Metropolitan Transportation Commission

Kome Ajise, Executive Director Southern California Association of Governments

Darrell Johnson, CEO
Orange County Transportation Authority

Hasan Ikhrata, CEO San Diego Association of Governments

Sharon Cooney, CEO San Diego Metropolitan Transit System

Anne Mayer, Executive Director Riverside County Transportation Commission

Martin Erickson, Executive Director Ventura County Transportation Commission

Peter Rodgers, Executive Director San Luis Obispo Council of Governments

David Aguirre, Executive Director Imperial County Transportation Commission

Adrian Martinez, Deputy Managing Attorney Earthjustice

Brandon Dawson, Director Sierra Club California

Richard Marcantonio, Managing Attorney Public Advocates, Inc.

Jeffrey D. Rhoads, Executive Director Resilient Shore

Orville Thomas, State Policy Director CALSTART

Carolina Martinez, Climate Justice Director Environmental Health Coalition

Sara Greenwald 350 Bay Area Transportation Committee

Jean Tepperman, Co-Coordinator Sunflower Alliance

Sonoma County Climate Activist Network

Eli Lipmen, Executive Director Move LA

Jeremy Bloom, Chief Operating Officer and Chief Development Officer Circulate San Diego

Laura Tolkoff, Director of Transportation Policy, SPUR

Ian Griffiths, Policy Director Seamless Bay Area

Zack Deutsch-Gross, Policy Director TransForm

Jonathan Matz, California Senior Policy Manager, Safe Routes Partnership

Kevin Claxton, Interim Executive Director California Bicycle Coalition

Marc Vukevich, Co-Director for State Policy Streets for All

Bart Reed, Executive Director The Transit Coalition

Kevin C. Shin, Deputy Director California Walks

Jodie Medeiros, Executive Director Walk SF

Adina Levin, Executive Director Friends of Caltrain

Jack Swearengen, Chair Friends of SMART

Manjusha Kulkarni, Executive Director AAPI Equity Alliance

Annie Lee, Managing Director of Policy Stop AAPI Hate

Cynthia Choi and Vincent Pan, Co-Executive Directors Chinese for Affirmative Action

Sheri Burns, Executive Director Silicon Valley Independent Living Center

Brian Hanlon, CEO California YIMBY

Tomiquia Moss, Founder & CEO All Home

Igor Tregub, Chair Alameda County Democratic Party

cc: The Honorable Maria Elena Durazo, Chair, Senate Budget Subcommittee No. 5
The Honorable Josh Becker, Chair, Senate Budget Subcommittee No. 2
The Honorable Steve Bennett, Chair, Assembly Budget Subcommittee No. 3
Toks Omishakin, Secretary, California State Transportation Agency
Yana Garcia, Secretary, California Environmental Protection Agency
Mark Tollefson, Undersecretary, California State Transportation Agency
Chad Edison, Chief Deputy Secretary for Rail and Transit, California State
Transportation Agency
James Hacker, Deputy Cabinet Secretary, Office of Governor Gavin Newsom

Steve Cliff, Executive Officer, California Air Resources Board